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LAW & HUMAN RIGHTS OFFICE - Argentina

Conception of Homelessness Workshop

Over the last month the Law & Human Rights Office has seen many changes in regard to the way in which we work with the homeless population Cordoba. As was written in May's newsletter, last month the Law & Human Rights volunteers, along with Martin and Victoria, had a meeting with the Government, where we presented the statistics we have gathered over the past year of Cordoba's homeless population. Having seen the data we gathered, the Government requested to work directly with Projects Abroad to attempt to tackle the issue, which has sparked a lot of changes with the way in which the Law & Human Rights office will be working in this area from the future. In a meeting between Victoria and Fundacion Ganas, the decision was made for both organisations to now work separately, each focusing on specific goals. With this in mind, we in the Law and Human Rights Office decided that is was important to create a concrete understanding for ourselves of how Projects Abroad will define homelessness. This way, we can define exactly who we are working with, for and to what end. 

To create this definition, a group of Law & Human Rights volunteers put together a workshop. We carried out research into the history of homelessness and looked into the perceptions of homelessness over the years. Interestingly, records of homelessness stem back beyond the 1600s, where the situation of 'vagrancy' was regarded as a state of criminality. Exiled froom society and the law, the general perception of homelessness was that it was a situation resulting from the fault of the individual, for example laziness. This information prompted us to explore further into the factors leading to homelessness across the world and come up with a comprehensive, although of course not exclusive, list of the roots of homelessness. Comparing this with the volunteers ideas of what may cause a person to end up in a situation of homelessness was the first step to begin to think about how we as an organisation define homelessness.

Secondly, we researched a variety of state and NGO definitions of homelessness from across the globe. These definitions varied from the very general to the very specific; those stating that homelessness was simply the situation of living on the street with no shelter, and others including residing in a shelter or in a friend's house as constituting a homeless situation. Giving these examples to the volunteers at the workshop, we hoped to initiate thoughts of what aspects of these definitions they did and did not agree with and how specific we wanted to be when devising our own.       

The final part of the workshop was an interactive activity. Each volunteer was given a sheet with a list of statements, ranging in specificity, for example 'if a person has been living with a friend for more than two months, would you consider this person homeless'. Once each person had decided to agree or disagree with each statement, 
we separated them into groups to discuss. We asked each group to use the statements to come up with a definition and then compared them. The central idea which arose from the discussion was the unanimous belief that a person does not have to live physically on the street to be homeless, but that a temporary accommodation, whether it be a friend's house or homeless shelter, does not constitute a home. We therefore decided collectively that, to Projects Abroad, homelessness is:

'An involuntary condition in which a person does not have an appropriate home with suitable living conditions, does not have a permanent place that he or she 

can call his or her own, or one that does not satisfy his psychological needs. A home is where you live, a shelter is where you survive for the night.' 

Blas Pascal

During the past three weeks, we have done a lot of work with Blas Pascal, an impoverished community in Cordoba. There are two main projects happening in Blas Pascal. The first project is cleaning up the community. To accomplish this task, many volunteers helped out at the Dirty Day. A volunteer from a few weeks ago designed a new sign for their community center building, Copa de Leche. On the Dirty Day, we put up this new sign, as the old one was torn and falling apart. Additionally, we are planning to make a futbol field in Blas Pascal for the children to play on. We measured out the length and width of the field so we can start preparing the land to make it into a field. One of the biggest problems in the community is all of the garbage thrown on the side of the road. There is so much garbage on the sidewalk that people could not actually walk there. We had signs made that prohibited throwing garbage on the side of the road. We put these signs up on the road leading into the community to hopefully dissuade people from throwing their garbage on the sidewalk. We also started picking up some of the garbage on this sidewalk. We filled all of the garbage bags we had, and as we were about to leave, a man that lived nearby thanked us for our work and gave us more garbage bags to fill. We left the sidewalk much better than it was before, but still not perfect. At least after our job, people can now walk on the sidewalks. We hope to have another Dirty Day to finish cleaning all of the garbage on the streets in Blas Pascal. Before we left for the day, some of the volunteers and a community member made some delicious bread to share with the others. Overall, it was a very successful day!

The second project happening in Blas Pascal is the communitarian alarm project. A few months ago, some volunteers, along with the community, decided that installing a community alarm would increase safety and decrease crime. As time has passed, the community has stopped using the alarm. For the past three weeks, the other volunteers and I have been brainstorming how to fix this problem. We discovered that the people in the middle of the community don’t even have an alarm in their house. So essentially, these people in the middle are not part of this community project. We decided that understanding why these people chose to not have alarms installed was 
the first step in finding a solution to the problem. On June 18, two other volunteers and I went into Blas Pascal to interview the members of the community who do not have the alarm. We believe that if the whole community is on board with the project, then the alarm will have better outcomes. In the future, we hope to have more people with the alarm. From there, we plan to hold a workshop with everyone in the community. This workshop would explain what the alarm is, why it is so important, how it works, when to use the alarm, and how to respond to the alarm if it is going off. We hope that this workshop would clear up any misunderstandings about the alarm and would increase usage of it. Our long term goals are to have the community be as safe as possible and to be a great place to reside. 
Soaje 

Felisa Soaje is a residential care facility for girls between the ages of 14 and 17. The girls living there have been ordered by the court to reside there as their biological parents have been deemed unfit or incapable of caring for them. The girls are provided 

with meals and accommodation and attend school 5 days a week. The volunteers at the Law and Human Rights office meet with the girls on a weekly basis.

This month, the Law and Human Rights volunteers had the pleasure to discuss with the girls of the centre about their personal life. The volunteers, with the help of some video clips from Youtube, were able to start conversations about family and to share our ideas about the importance of the personal development of an individual. 

The volunteers also worked on different workshops with them. One of the most interesting workshops was probably the “Maternity Challenge,” as many of the girls shared their desire to be a mom at very young ages. To answer to this, volunteers decided to make an activity where the purpose was to make them aware what it was like to be a mother for one week. Beforehand, a little questionnaire was distributed, asking at what age they would feel ready to be a mom, why, what are the requirements to take that responsibility, what are the advantages and disadvantages. Then, one egg, which they had to take it everywhere where they went, was given it to each of them in order to give a brief idea of what is required to care for something fragile. The girls seemed to take it very seriously and were motivated to take good care of their eggs as their own baby. After that week, their answers in the previous questionnaire were reviewed all together to see if they changed their mind on any topics. Questions as: when was the most difficult? Why? How you felt? Did you had to give up/cancel things? etc., were raised.

A second interesting workshop was about their career goal. Previously, each girl was asked to write down the careers that interested them, while answering a set of questions to get them focused on their particular career goal. After, volunteers conducted research on the skills and qualifications necessary in Argentina and more specifically in Cordoba, to create a career profile for each with the name of the 
diploma, the duration, the university as well as the hard and soft skills required. It was a very successful activity; the girls were not just interested about their own profile, but also about the other careers and more. It helps them to have a more open view about the possibilities of careers.

Finally, the Law and Human Rights volunteers and the girls of Soaje celebrated the 15th birthday of a girl with cake, candles, laughs and a little present. All of them seemed very touched about the organization of this event. It was a good opportunity to show them how much we care about them. 

Homeless Project

Fundacion Ganas is a local non-profit that works with the homeless population of Córdoba by providing them food, clothes, and friendship. Ganas is completely volunteer run: all of the volunteers have other day jobs, leaving work to cook and eventually pass out food downtown. 

This month, Project Abroad had a meeting with the foundation to review our way of working with them, and it was decided that we will be more autonomic. Indeed, now the Law and Human Rights volunteers will have to present themselves as Project Abroad and not as G.A.N.A.S, like sometimes they did. The foundation agreed to be more present with the volunteers by helping them in case of problem. In parallel, volunteers have continued interviewing the homeless people to put in their online database and keep doing statistics in order to gain valuable information about them and their needs. Another important point was the elaboration of a “homeless” definition agreed by all the volunteers in order to present to the government something specific and later start working with them in the same base. Also, Projects Abroad was thinking about doing an “attendance sheet” to know exactly how many homeless people are actually in the street. But finally, after having spoken with G.A.N.A.S., the conclusion was that it was perhaps too inappropriate to ask the homeless their name each time and why they are still here while people working for the foundation already know them well and thus can give that information. 

Quisqui

As the girls of Quisqui are growing up, we agreed on the importance to build up their self-esteem as girls or young women, not as children. During the meeting to decide the activities of the week, we agreed to start a focus on musical activities such as dance and singing. In order to see if they would like those kinds of activities and to identify their preferences, we decided to burn a CD with several styles of songs and to play while doing another activity. The other activity was makeup, which the girls loved. The reaction was great; the girls began to dance, to sing and to show us their favorite music. 

We decided to start to practice songs and dance choreographies two times a week so that they will learn two dance choreographies as well as two songs.  The goal is to have a little concert in front of other Projects Abroad volunteers and staff when everything 
is ready. When the concert would be done, the girls will feel achievement, pride and joy. Perhaps they will also realize that a little discipline is good, and that they need it to achieve something great, or also that they can achieve it. 

We had our first “dance lesson” in which one volunteer is showing the choreography and the others are dancing with the girls to discipline and give a good example. It was hard for some girls, but they all enjoyed it and even remembered the choreography and asked for more! 

Another activity we did in link with their self-esteem and their image was face masks. This activity needs a lot of preparation because the girls find it funny to have something green on their faces, they want to prepare the mask with us but are actually making a mess, etc…. In the end, all the girls were quietly sitting with their masks and their eyes closed with cucumbers. There was actually silence. The girls were really participative during the past weeks. The next step is to discover their abilities in singing! 

* HIV Handbook 
This month, the Law & Human Rights Office has been working in the creation of a handbook on the essential informations of the virus of HIV. This work will represent the previous and first step on the informative campaign, the actual blood test campaign and the moment of giving feedback to the people and deciding what to do next in case of HIV positive for a future campaigns which will be made by the future volunteers of Projects Abroad.


We decided to begin this work in the first objective to realize a clear and precise resource on which can lean the staff and the current and future volunteers of the Law and Human Rights Office. The realization of this source of information will allow the volunteers to inform better the homeless about HIV. 
For that purpose, we elaborated a very simple plan. All our researches will have to answer the questions following : What’s the virus of HIV ? What are his causes and his consequences ? How to avoid the transmission and the contagion of the others persons ? What is the blood test to be made ? What are the possibilities offering to the persons declared HIV positive - system of health in Argentina, governmental help, hope for a medication - ? 
We were also on the ground at the Ganas Foundation. The Ganas Foundation organizes, at present, interviews to harvest information about the homeless population in the city of Córdoba. In interviews, one question concerns the virus of HIV. These data are going to help us to subject a handbook leaning on exact numbers.

This handbook will be available on the end of June. 
We hope that it will be of a big help to achieve this project to inform better the homeless people about the dangers of this disease. 
Legal Clinic 
The Legal Clinic has been open during the month of June. The volunteers of the Law and Human Rights Office were solicited in two cases of domestic problems. 
While continuing the current files, we received two new persons. 
One of them had questions on the procedure to be followed to demand, to the father of his children, the sum of money for these last ones. The second person wished to inquire on the necessary legal steps to divorce of her husband.
These cases are recent. We saw these persons only once. Therefore, we only listened to their problems and the lawyer of our office, Martín Casariego, made the first recommendations to begin the resolution of these. We had no return for the moment. 
Legal Investigation: Access to Justice

This month the Law and Human Rights office have been working in Conjuction with martin in a domestic violence case in Cordoba as part of the legal clinic with Access to Justice. Martin has been representing the victim and myself and another volunteer have been investigating both the legislation that governs family violence in Argentina and the process of such an action. As part of the legal investigation we have been compiling an interview in order to gain an understanding of what the victim believes the purpose and result of an action of domestic violence. Throughout this legal investigation we have translated the legislation and made a summary of the main practicalities and vital elements that we hope will be useful to volunteers who will be working in this legal investigation in the future. 

Cecam

The law and human rights office has been working with the girls in Cecam, a detention facility for Juvenal delinquents.   Volunteers have been going to Cecam 3x a week and have been forming a strong and trusting relation with the girls.  It is clear from our conversations with the girls and they have the best of hearts and are in this situation due to unfortunate events from their childhood and the bad influence of parents, siblings, and friends.  As a volunteer at Cecam, we hope the girls look up to us as examples and that we have a good influence on them, which maybe a new concept for the girls.  In addition, we have hoped that the girls can look back on their past to help them evaluate some of their problems.  One activity that was very good for the girls was for them to weight the pros and cons of changing certain bad behaviors.  Most of the girls were optimistic to change their behaviors and understood that only bad things would come if they did not change their behavior.  Next we continued to make a plan to change such behaviors by developing a plan that they can do everyday to slowly but 
continuously work to change day by day.  In theory this was a successful activity, but I always have my doubts that even though the girls want to change.  When the girls leave and are surrounded by negative influences it may be hard for them not to revert back to their old practices.  However,  I see an abundance of potential in 3 girls in particular and I have so much hope that they can use the skills we have been developing to change their lives.

Our next plan for the girls is to get them thinking about a future.  It is important for the girls to know that there are other ways of making money besides robbing and other criminal activities.  Not only do we want motivate the girls to seek a different future but also develop plans in order to do so.  Last week we had a session of hair styles.  The girls love hair, nails, clothes ect so we thought we could use their interests to teach them as well.  Therefor when doing hairstyles we also talked about potential styles for an interview and distinguished between a hairstyle for going out to the clubs vs. a hairstyle for a job interview.  Next we plan to teach them about types of clothes to wear, potential jobs and skills, and prepare them for real life interviews.

I am hopeful that our work at Cecam has helped open the eyes for some of the girls for a different life or a different future.  The girls trust us a lot and really open up to us.  Although I cannot be certain how the future will turn out for these girls, I’m certain that we have been a support system and friends to the girls.  I hope we are making a difference in their lives because I know they are making a difference in ours.
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